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MSU Extension continues efforts to focus programs, serve communities
Since early 2009 MSU Extension has been working to focus its programming efforts to more effectively use its resources and provide vital educational resources to Michigan communities. 

That effort resulted in the streamlining of administrative functions into 13 district offices and maintained programming staff to serve every Michigan community. 

“From the beginning, as we’ve looked at how to realign our organization to improve efficiency, our first thought has always been that we need to continue to offer university resources that are also responsive to our county partners’ needs,” said Michelle Rodgers, MSU Extension associate director. 

Through a series of town hall meetings over the past year, MSU Extension leaders explored what county government officials need from the organization. The findings from that effort showed that county government partners support MSU Extension’s need to change and its continuing local presence across the state. They expect MSU Extension to offer programs tied to agriculture and 4-H youth development, and also value agriculture-tourism, community development, land use, economic development, nutrition and health. 

“Though we might be changing the way we interact with partners in county government, we’ll remain true to our core values of sharing MSU’s unbiased, research-driven resources to make a difference to Michigan’s communities, families, young people and businesses,” Rodgers said.

Realigned programming reflects focus in key arenas

MSU Extension staff members across the state and the campus have also worked with stakeholders in a number of areas to identify the most important topics upon which to focus efforts to contribute to helping strengthen and advance Michigan into a stronger, brighter future. 

This effort resulted in establishment of four program institutes. The institutes and their directors are:

• Greening Michigan: Leveraging Natural and Human Assets for Prosperity--Rick Foster

• Enhancing Michigan’s First Green Industry: Agriculture and Agribusiness--Wendy Powers

• Preparing Michigan’s Children & Youth for the Future--Julie Chapin

• Improving Health and Nutrition for Michigan residents--Dawn Contreras

Within these institutes educators based across Michigan will interact with MSU campus-based specialists to develop programs intended to meet Michiganians’ most pressing needs. 

Workgroups have been organized within each institute to strategically address issues. The workgroups are cross-disciplinary and comprise MSU Extension educators from across the state. The teams develop short-, medium- and long-range plans for addressing issues that include regular evaluations to ensure that they are staying on track and are connected to measureable goals. 

To see an organizational chart with the institutes and the workgroups, visit www.msue.msu.edu.
Getting ready for the future with 4-H
At its very core, 4-H Youth Development is all about preparing young people for their future.  Often, the skills they will need to succeed are revealed subtly as they explore specific projects, like livestock or rocketry.  But in one Tuscola County 4-H project, youth have enrolled specifically to learn the life skills they’ll need in a few years.

The 22 youths enrolled in the “Ready for the Future” career preparation program are learning how to make themselves top candidates in job searches. They are examining their personalities and how understanding their skills and interests will help them choose the right career path, and learning how to write resumes and present themselves in interviews.  

With the help of seven adult volunteers, the youths will also learn the nuts and bolts of personal and business financial management and will explore post-secondary education/training opportunities.  
As they learn the importance of small business in the county’s economy, youth will also start small businesses and invest the proceeds in service projects to better the community.

Tuscola canners learn about preserving food 
Preserved fruits and vegetables are a great way to rekindle memories of summer, even on the bleakest winter day.  The quality and taste of home-preserved food without the addition of preservatives, sugar and extra sodium can make this all the more appealing.  
Though more people have perfected food preservation to the point of becoming “food preservation artists,” the science behind preserving food tells us that proper measures are needed to make sure that our summer bounty is safe to eat.  

On Aug. 19, Tuscola MSU Extension held a “Tips For Home Canning” class for 28 participants at the First Presbyterian Church of Caro.  
This workshop was sponsored by the Tuscola County Great Start Collaborative and V4A Region 5.  The registration fee, handouts and copy of the latest edition of the “So Easy To Preserve” book were provided for free to all of the participants.  
Kris Swartzendruber, MSU Extension educator and food preservation instructor, provided information and demonstrations on safe canning.  Additional information was provided on canning jars and lids, canning utensils and methods of packing, both raw and hot.

Oil and gas leasing – what do land owners need to know? 
There is a major increase in oil and gas leasing throughout Michigan and in Tuscola County. Several companies have been in the area offering leases to landowners that range from $10 to $75 or more per acre.   
When a landowner signs an oil and gas lease, he or she has essentially sold a part of the property. Many local landowners have never been exposed to leasing of this kind.  
The current leases that are being offered are significantly different from those offered years ago.  Obtaining a good lease is a negotiation. Negotiating the lease can result in much more income to the landowner over the lifetime of the lease and insure the land is managed for oil and gas production in an acceptable manner.  An oil and gas lease is an important legal document that can be effective for 30 years or longer. 
MSU Extension has held several meeting across the Thumb to provide landowners with information that will help them make informed decisions before they sign any long-term agreement.  
A meeting held in Caro in early July drew nearly 200 area landowners, with several commenting afterward that its was one of the most timely and informative meetings that they have attended.  
“I now feel empowered to work with the oil and gas leasing company to obtain a good lease agreement thanks to this program,” said one of the participants.  
Dozens of landowers have requested and received information directly from our MSU Extension office and additional landowner small group meetings have been held.  
Numerous resources are being made available to area landowners including the website: www.msue.msu.edu/ oilandgas.  Information found on this site includes facts for landowners on leasing, right of ways and the new technology driving the new leasing activity.  
Many sections of leases are negotiable and can be altered, if the landowner has the knowledge to know what pitfalls to avoid in a lease.  

Continued work will be directed in this area to insure that Tuscola County and Thumb residents have the information and resources to make good decisions while adding to the economic growth of this community for all of our futures.

Dennis Stein

District Business Management / Risk Management Educator
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